U.S. POLICY IN UKRAINE

ΒY

COMMANDER JUSTIN RICHARDS United States Navy

DISTRIBUTION STATEMENT A:

Approved for Public Release. Distribution is Unlimited.

USAWC CLASS OF 2009

This SRP is submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements of the Master of Strategic Studies Degree. The views expressed in this student academic research paper are those of the author and do not reflect the official policy or position of the Department of the Army, Department of Defense, or the U.S. Government.



U.S. Army War College, Carlisle Barracks, PA 17013-5050

The U.S. Army War College is accredited by the Commission on Higher Education of the Middle State Association of Colleges and Schools, 3624 Market Street, Philadelphia, PA 19104, (215) 662-5606. The Commission on Higher Education is an institutional accrediting agency recognized by the U.S. Secretary of Education and the Council for Higher Education Accreditation.

F			Form Approved OMB No. 0704-0188				
Public reporting burden for thi	s collection of information is es	timated to average 1 hour per res	ponse, including the time for revi	ewing instructions, sea	rching existing data sources, gathering and maintaining the		
data needed, and completing this burden to Department of I 4302. Respondents should be valid OMB control number. P	and reviewing this collection of Defense, Washington Headqua e aware that notwithstanding an LEASE DO NOT RETURN YO	information. Send comments reg arters Services, Directorate for Info ny other provision of law, no perso IUR FORM TO THE ABOVE ADD	parding this burden estimate or an prmation Operations and Reports on shall be subject to any penalty	ny other aspect of this (0704-0188), 1215 Je for failing to comply w	collection of information, including suggestions for reducing fferson Davis Highway, Suite 1204, Arlington, VA 22202- th a collection of information if it does not display a currently		
1. REPORT DATE (D) 03-02-2009	D-MM-YYYY)	2. REPORT TYPE Strategy Research	Project	3.	DATES COVERED (From - To)		
4. TITLE AND SUBTIT			,	5a	. CONTRACT NUMBER		
				5b	. GRANT NUMBER		
				50	. PROGRAM ELEMENT NUMBER		
6. AUTHOR(S) Commander Justin Richards				5d	. PROJECT NUMBER		
				5e	. TASK NUMBER		
				5f.	WORK UNIT NUMBER		
7. PERFORMING ORGANIZATION NAME(S) AND ADDRESS(ES) Dr. Craig Nation				-	PERFORMING ORGANIZATION REPORT NUMBER		
Department of Na	tional Security and	Strategy					
9. SPONSORING / MONITORING AGENCY NAME(S) AND ADDRES: U.S. Army War College			S(ES)	10	. SPONSOR/MONITOR'S ACRONYM(S)		
122 Forbes Avenu							
Carlisle, PA 17013				11	. SPONSOR/MONITOR'S REPORT NUMBER(S)		
12 DISTRIBUTION /	Αναίι αριί ίτν στατε	MENT					
12. DISTRIBUTION / AVAILABILITY STATEMENT Distribution A: Unlimited							
13. SUPPLEMENTARY NOTES							
14. ABSTRACT							
It is time to review and update the U.S. policy in Ukraine. Ukraine is experiencing a period of major turbulence with the economic situation and the dynamic political realignment. The recent Russian actions in Georgia have highlighted the potentially volatile situation in Crimea and emphasize the need to review U.S. policy now. The revised policy with Ukraine needs to include increased international integration, improved economic ties and a shift away from the push for a NATO Membership Action Plan. The policy development needs to include a review of policy conducted together with the other countries in the region and must be developed with an understanding of how Russia impacts Ukraine and the region.							
15. SUBJECT TERMS Georgia, Crimea,							
16. SECURITY CLASSIFICATION OF:			17. LIMITATION OF ABSTRACT	18. NUMBER OF PAGES	19a. NAME OF RESPONSIBLE PERSON		
a. REPORT UNCLASSIFED	b. ABSTRACT UNCLASSIFED	c. THIS PAGE UNCLASSIFED	UNLIMITED	26	19b. TELEPHONE NUMBER (include area code)		
	•		•	•	Standard Form 298 (Rev. 8-98) Prescribed by ANSI Std. Z39.18		

USAWC STRATEGY RESEARCH PROJECT

U.S. POLICY IN UKRAINE

by

Commander Justin Richards United States Navy

> Dr. Craig Nation Project Adviser

This SRP is submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements of the Master of Strategic Studies Degree. The U.S. Army War College is accredited by the Commission on Higher Education of the Middle States Association of Colleges and Schools, 3624 Market Street, Philadelphia, PA 19104, (215) 662-5606. The Commission on Higher Education is an institutional accrediting agency recognized by the U.S. Secretary of Education and the Council for Higher Education Accreditation.

The views expressed in this student academic research paper are those of the author and do not reflect the official policy or position of the Department of the Army, Department of Defense, or the U.S. Government.

> U.S. Army War College CARLISLE BARRACKS, PENNSYLVANIA 17013

ABSTRACT

AUTHOR:	Commander Justin	Richards				
TITLE:	U.S. Policy in Ukraine					
FORMAT:	Strategy Research Project					
DATE:	3 February 2009	WORD COUNT: 5099	PAGES: 26			
KEY TERMS:	Georgia, Crimea, Russia					
CLASSIFICATION:	Unclassified					

It is time to review and update the U.S. policy in Ukraine. Ukraine is experiencing a period of major turbulence with the economic situation and the dynamic political realignment. The recent Russian actions in Georgia have highlighted the potentially volatile situation in Crimea and emphasize the need to review U.S. policy now. The revised policy with Ukraine needs to include increased international integration, improved economic ties and a shift away from the push for a NATO Membership Action Plan. The policy development needs to include a review of policy conducted together with the other countries in the region and must be developed with an understanding of how Russia impacts Ukraine and the region.

U.S. POLICY IN UKRAINE

Ukraine is experiencing a period of major turbulence. There are several significant events taking place in Ukraine that demonstrate now is the time to reexamine U.S. policy in the region. All of these events point to a dynamic situation in the country that has the potential to alter its course. The key aspect in this is to determine the best way to meet our national objectives that will also serve Ukrainian interests.

Ukraine shares many characteristics with the Republic of Georgia. Both are former republics of the Soviet Union, both have made moves to shift their relationships away from Russia and toward the West, and both have large segments of ethnic Russians or pro-Russian ethnic minorities concentrated in key sections of their countries. Russia recently used the situation in the two Georgian regions of Abkhazia and South Ossetia to effectively take over those regions and attempt to coerce the government of Georgia into a more pro-Russian stance. The Crimean peninsula in Ukraine is currently home to the Russian Black Sea Fleet which is based on a leased naval facility in Sevastopol. Although this lease will expire in 2017, there are indications that Russia has no intention of leaving. The population in Crimea is pro-Russian and there have been some protests although the situation is not anywhere close to the level of instability of either Abkhazia or South Ossetia. What is the best policy that the U.S. can implement in order to prevent an Ossetia-type situation from happening in Crimea? How do we support a democratic Ukraine achieve its political goals without making Russia feel threatened?

There are several current events in Ukraine that drive the need for us to review our policy. These reasons include, but are not limited to, the recent Russian invasion of the Republic of Georgia, the current Ukrainian economic downturn, the changing status of the ruling political coalition, and the beginning of a new U.S. administration. In August of 2008, Russia sent troops into Georgia under the guise of defending its citizens. The final result of this invasion was Russia officially recognizing the independence of two breakaway regions, Abkhazia and South Ossetia.¹

There are similarities between these regions and the Crimean peninsula that have some people concerned that Russia may try a similar approach to gain control of that region. Ukraine is experiencing an economic crisis and the IMF recently designated almost \$16.5 billion in assistance which seems relatively small by U.S. standards, but is significant given the size of the Ukrainian economy.² Not only is there a new U.S. administration in office in 2009, but there will be a new Ukrainian government as well. President Viktor Yushchenko recently dissolved parliament and called for new parliamentary elections after his coalition with Prime Minister Yulia Tymoshenko fell apart.³ Any one of these events individually would create a situation where U.S. policy should be reviewed, but the confluence of them makes it all but essential to review our plan.

History of Georgia

Georgia was one of the fifteen union republics that made up the Soviet Union. On April 9, 1991 the Georgian parliament declared the country's independence as the Soviet Union broke apart.⁴ Shortly after the breakup, the security and stability situation in Abkhazia and South Ossetia began to deteriorate. It isn't that any of the issues suddenly came into existence, but that they had never been allowed to grow unchecked during the period the region was under the control of the Soviet Union. The two regions

have actually been striving for autonomy for centuries.⁵ Abkhazia in particular has had some degree of autonomy from the rest of current day Georgia on and off over the centuries. This was even true under the Soviet Union where Abkhazia held the status of an Autonomous Soviet Socialist Republic. South Ossetia was also given a degree of autonomy when "the Soviet Government declared South Ossetia to be an autonomous oblast within Georgia in April 1922."⁶ For both Abkhazia and South Ossetia "…with the establishment of Soviet power in Georgia in 1921, they were given their own cultural and political autonomy."⁷

Following the breakup of the USSR, and really because of the involvement of Russia, the people in these two regions have been able to make progress towards independence. Without this assistance from Russia, it is unlikely they would have been able to make much progress. Georgia had, and still has, the desire to keep both regions as part of their country. In fact they consider them an integral part of their country.⁸ This strong desire to hold on to Abkhazia and South Ossetia led to policies that actually motivated the two regions to move towards independence. These polices included everything from outlawing regional political parties to direct military confrontations.⁹ It can be argued that were it not for Russian support, Georgia could have held on to both regions militarily.¹⁰ They were able to hold on to the regions under the pressure and interference that Russia was putting into the regions, however they could not overcome the military power of Russia.

As the situations in Abkhazia and South Ossetia began to deteriorate in the early 1990s, international organizations including the UN and CSCE (Commission on Security and Cooperation in Europe – now OSCE, the Organization for Security and Cooperation

in Europe) became involved, first as observers and later at peacekeepers. UN Security Council Resolution 858 proposed including Russian units in the interim monitoring groups designed to consolidate the cease fire which had been signed between the Republic of Georgia and forces in Abkhazia.¹¹ Multiple follow on UN Security Council Resolutions have renewed the mandate for peacekeeping forces in Abkhazia. Russian forces entered South Ossetia as part of the Joint Peacekeeping Forces following the June 1992 Sochi Agreement.¹² While it can be disputed how effective the Russian forces were in their attempts, or even their real mission, it must be remembered that their presence in both Abkhazia and South Ossetia is entirely legitimate based on the mandates from both OSCE and the UN.

Once Georgia took the bait and launched a military operation in August 2008, the final outcome was set. It is widely known that Russia wanted a change in the Georgian Presidency to someone other than Mikheil Saakashvili, but it is not known for certain if this was one of the goals of the August 2008 invasion of Georgia. During the invasion, Russian troops pushed well outside of South Ossetia and advanced to within 30 miles of Tbilisi and, while unlikely, it is certainly possible that the original plan was to capture the city and depose the Georgian President.

Russia has justified its military operations in Abkhazia and South Ossetia on the basis of humanitarian assistance and defense of its citizens living in Georgia.¹³ Although they make this claim, it is important to note that they are quick to support the independence of Abkhazia and South Ossetia from Georgia while they are themselves deep in struggle with a comparable situation in Chechnya. It is also interesting to recognize that many of the issues Russia is claiming to be battling are ones that it

created. Russia has given Russian citizenship to many in the breakaway regions, issued them passports, and then claimed that it has a duty to intervene because its citizens are living in the area.¹⁴

History of Crimea

The Ukrainian region that bears the greatest similarity to South Ossetia or Abkhazia is the Crimea. Despite the many similarities between Georgia and Ukraine, it is important to understand that the situation in Crimea is different from that in either Abkhazia or South Ossetia in several key ways. These differences include geography, ethnic diversity, history of occupation/control of the region, and what the regions have experienced in the way of autonomy over time. The Russian-Ukrainian relationship also has a very different character than the Russian-Georgian relationship.

Unlike Abkhazia and South Ossetia, Crimea is a peninsula and does not share a land border with Russia. This is not to say that Crimea is physically isolated from Russia. In fact, it is just a few miles between the eastern point of the Crimean peninsula and the coast of Russia across the Kerch Strait. The geography of Crimea does not preclude Russia from conducting a military operation there that is similar to what they did in Georgia, but it does make it immensely more complicated. Unless Russia decides to invade Ukraine from the east and drive several hundred miles to Crimea, they would either have to conduct an amphibious operation or rely on the forces they already have on the peninsula at Sevastopol.

Russia has a significant military presence currently based at the naval facility in Sevastopol, Crimea. In June 2008, the Black Sea Fleet Commander reported having 35 warships and 11 thousand active duty personnel in Sevastopol.¹⁵ Under the current

lease agreement with Ukraine, Russia will maintain their fleet at this base until 2017. There have been statements by both sides that demonstrate this will not be an easy issue to resolve. President Yushchenko has held firm to his position that Ukraine does not plan on renewing the lease with the Russians and has even commented that Russia should work towards leaving Ukrainian territory before the 2017 deadline.¹⁶ On the other side, Russia has made clear that it would like to maintain the Black Sea Fleet at its historic home in Sevastopol.

Ukraine is made up of a myriad of different ethnic groups, with the largest components being Russians and Ukrainians. While there are large numbers of ethnic Russians throughout Ukraine, they make up a local majority only Crimea and a few districts in Eastern Ukraine. The population of Ukraine is 73 percent ethnic Ukrainian and 22 percent ethnic Russian. According to the 2001 Ukrainian census, the population of Crimea is 58.5% Russian, 24.4% Ukrainian, and 12.1% Tatar.¹⁷

The Tatars add an additional dynamic to the political mosaic on the Crimean peninsula. In 1944 Stalin forcibly moved the vast majority of Tatars from Crimea to Uzbekistan and other parts of the Soviet Union as collective punishment for presumed collaboration with the German occupation. This population starting moving back to Crimea in the late 1980s thanks to Mikhail Gorbachev's perestroika, in order to live in the lands that they always believed to be their homeland. This return slowed significantly in the early 1990s, but continues even today. Although relatively small at this time, both the size and influence of the Tatar population is growing. Like any group that has been gone for half a century, they are finding it difficult to get reestablished in the land they left and fit into the society that has developed while they were gone.

While the Tatars have tended to side with the Ukrainian position over the Russian position, their real desire is for Crimea to become an autonomous region again.¹⁸ Given the option of maintaining the current status or Crimea being returned to Russia, they would clearly prefer Crimea to remain part of Ukraine.

Historically, the Crimean peninsula has not experienced the consistently fractured rule that was experienced by Abkhazia and South Ossetia. Over much of the past millennium, Crimea was held by several different empires, being ruled by each for several hundred years at a time. The Tatars conquered Crimea during the 13th century and essentially ruled it until it was captured by the Russians in 1783.¹⁹ Crimea was established as an autonomous region in 1921 and held this status until it was abolished by Russian Secretary General Joseph Stalin after World War II.²⁰ Under the Soviet Union Crimea was administered by Russia until 1954 when Soviet Premier Nikita Khrushchev transferred Crimea from Russia to Ukraine as part of the celebration of the 300 year anniversary of the Treaty of Pereyaslav which joined Russia and Ukraine. "The decree, which ran a mere eight lines, stated that this measure was being taken because of 'the economic commonalities, territorial closeness, and communication and cultural links' between Crimea and Ukraine."²¹

Relations between Russia and Ukraine are not always the most congenial, but they are also not as poor as they have been between Russia and Georgia. The biggest issues are Ukraine's western leaning tendency, the ongoing debate about Ukrainian aspirations to join NATO, and the basing of Russia's Black Sea Fleet at Sevastopol. One of the clearest manifestations of the tensions between the two countries is the disputes over natural gas pricing and pipeline transit over the last few years. Ukraine

imports almost 80 percent of its oil and 77 percent of its natural gas, the majority of which comes from Russia.²² Russia also supplies much of Europe with gas via pipelines that transit Ukraine.

Since the Soviet Union broke apart, Ukraine has purchased Russian gas at a price below the rest of the European market in exchange for Russia's use of the pipelines crossing the country to reach other customers. In the last few years there have been several rounds of discussions about Ukraine paying the same market price as everyone else, and how much Russia should pay Ukraine in transit fees for the use of the pipelines. In January of 2006 after Russia and Ukraine failed to reach agreement on an increase in the price Ukraine should pay for gas, Russia attempted to cut off the supply of gas to Ukraine. However Ukraine siphoned off some of the gas from the pipeline that was intended for other customers which created additional supply problems downstream.²³

Russia has again decided to raise the price of gas it sells to Ukraine and the two countries are again conducting talks to resolve the issue. Russian Prime Minister Vladimir Putin warned Ukraine in early December that Russia may cut off gas supplies to Ukraine if the Ukrainians try to siphon off gas intended for other customers.²⁴ Ukraine and Russia did not reach an agreement in December and on January 1st, 2009 Russia reduced the flow of gas through Ukraine amid accusations that Ukraine was stealing gas although it continued to ship gas intended for other European customers.²⁵ Russia cut off all gas deliveries to Europe through Ukraine on January 7^{th26} EU officials joined the negotiations between Russia and Ukraine because of the impact the gas shortages are having in many European countries. The three parties reached an agreement but

disputes over implementation erupted almost immediately. At the time of writing this issue has not been resolved.

All of this clearly demonstrates that the situation in Crimea is very different from that in Georgia during August 2008. Even with these distinctions there are people that are concerned with what the Russians may attempt to do based on their overt actions in Georgia. The differences do not mean that the Russians will attempt to achieve a different result, but rather that there is no guarantee that they will be successful if they do try.

Current Policy

As dynamic as the situation is in Ukraine, the national interests of the United States in the region remain the same. The primary interests are regional stability and ensuring the flow of energy resources. For the Ukraine specifically, another interest is maintaining a democratic government that has positive relations with the West.

In January 2005 both the U.S. Senate and the House of Representatives passed resolutions that, among other things, pledged "U.S. help for Ukraine's efforts to develop democracy, a free market economy, and integrate into the international community of democracies."²⁷ Prior to these resolutions, the U.S. State Department made clear the U.S. position that it "very firmly and strongly supports Ukraine's territorial integrity."²⁸ On September 5, 2008 Vice President Richard Cheney held a press conference after meeting with President Yushchenko in Kyiv where he highlighted U.S. interests:

President Bush has asked me to give a clear message to the people of Ukraine: The United States has a deep and abiding interest in your well being and security. For almost two decades, we have stood by you to help you secure your independence, sovereignty and integration into the international community. Today, we proclaim our unwavering determination to strengthen the bonds between our countries – not just

now, but for the long term...My country's position is clear: The United States fully supports the right of Ukraine to build ever-stronger ties of cooperation and security throughout Europe, and across the Atlantic. We believe that a closer strategic relationship is in the interest of all. As free countries, we believe in representative government, open trade, and common security...Ukraine's best hope to overcome these threats is to be united – united domestically first and foremost, and united with other democracies.²⁹

In late September President Yushchenko came to the United States and met with President George Bush. The two held a joint news conference on September 29 at the White House where President Bush emphasized these same issues as having been just discussed in private between the two presidents."³⁰ These meetings, and the consistency of the messages over the last few years, should clearly demonstrate to both domestic and foreign audiences what the U.S. perceives as its enduring interests in the region.

Future Policy

While the recent Russian invasion of the Republic of Georgia has brought Ukraine and the potential for a controversy to develop over Crimea out into the public light, it is only one of the issues that have to be reexamined in a new U.S. policy for Ukraine. The other three items that need to be addressed in a revised policy are the current state of the Ukrainian economy, the current status of the Ukrainian government, and the potential for benefits from the change of U.S. administration.

Every one of the issues discussed above has the potential to impact regional stability. The flow of energy resources from the region continues to be an issue. In the last three years Russia has twice cut off the flow of gas. This is an ongoing issue in the relationship between Russia and Ukraine, and it impacts much of Europe since the

majority of Russian gas exported to European customers flows through the pipelines in Ukraine.

With these major interests in mind, the desired end state is an independent Ukraine governed by a democratically elected leadership with a stable economy that is closely integrated with the West. A critical point of understanding is that the goal is a Ukraine that is integrated with the West, not one that is either hostile to or coerced by Russia. A hostile or antagonistic relationship between Ukraine and Russia will only result in reduced regional stability over time.

Ukraine, like Russia and the United States, seeks to achieve its own national interests. The leaders try to achieve this in the manner they believe to be the best for the country. The politics of Ukraine is split into many parties that cover the entire political spectrum. The first bloc under President Yushchenko believes this can be best achieved by aligning Ukraine with the West. The bloc led by Viktor Yanukovich favors close ties with Russia. The third of the three major blocs is lead by Prime Minister Yulia Tymoshenko and is the most centrist of the three. Tymoshenko's position is more ambiguous on the question or orientation toward Russia or the West, and seems to have taken both sides at various times. Ukrainian politics are dynamic with coalitions forming and breaking apart more frequently than in other countries. The next presidential elections are currently scheduled for 2010 and there is certainly no guarantee that the winner will be another pro-West president.

The major ways to be used under a revised U.S. policy in Ukraine are increasing economic engagement, improving Ukrainian self defense capabilities through security cooperation programs, and increasing their participation in International Governmental

Organizations (IGOs), specifically continuing to push for them to achieve membership in the EU. The major means include economic incentives for companies that increase investment and trade with Ukraine, military to military contacts, diplomatic efforts with the EU countries to gain membership support, and strategic communications aimed at the U.S. and European audiences that focus on the region's importance and explain why it is worth expending resources there. Influencing the domestic environment is one of the items that must be initiated immediately for the policy to succeed since there is a general lack of knowledge about Ukraine and the region in general among the American public. Without a greater understanding of the situation and why it is important for the U.S. to be engaged, it will be difficult to gain Congressional support and thus the resources to fund essential programs.

The U.S. should actively develop its engagement plan with Ukraine. While the time for the plan is not critically short, there is already a potential timeline imposed on the process because of the 2017 limit on the lease for the base at Sevastopol, so there is no time to waste either. Part of this plan needs to be encouraging and involving other countries to participate, or become involved on their own with Ukraine. Thus part of the U.S. achieving its goals will be its ability to influence third party countries to expand their engagement with Ukraine. The primary ways for this plan are increasing world interest and engagement in Ukraine and the region, and increasing Ukrainian participation in IGOs, specifically pushing European countries to admit Ukraine to the EU. The major means for achieving success include strategic communications to educate and inform foreign governments and populations about the region, diplomatic discussions and

negotiations, and economic incentives for countries and corporations that increase investment and trade with Ukraine.

A primary component for the U.S. to achieve its goals is that Ukraine not just maintains but continues to expand its participation in IGOs. Increasing Ukrainian participation will further improve its economic and political ties to the global community, and thus the West, and will counter any potential for growing Russian domination. The two organizations that would best achieve this are NATO and the EU. One of the key questions concerning current and proposed policies is which of these two organizations is considered a better fit for Ukraine. Economic and governmental stability is a requirement for entry into both organizations and Ukrainian membership in either, or both, would help the U.S. achieve its objectives.

While there is some level of controversy within both NATO and the EU about the potential for Ukraine joining, there are several notable negatives that pose barriers to Ukraine achieving NATO membership. The first is the high level of opposition from Russia. Since NATO is seen by Russia and some other nations as an extension of the U.S. rather than an independent organization, the revised U.S. policy should include the U.S. backing off from its current position that NATO should offer Ukraine a MAP. This is not to imply that NATO should determine who to admit to its ranks based on input from Russia. Each case must be evaluated on its own merits, and the Ukrainian case needs to include an understanding of what would happen with Russia. The second problem with Ukraine joining NATO is that it is not popular among the Ukrainian population as a whole. The level of support from the Ukrainian population is about 30 percent and just over ten percent of parliamentary deputies actively back joining.³¹³²

In contrast to NATO, Ukrainian membership in the EU is not actively opposed by Russia and is supported by half of the Ukrainian population and all of the major political parties.³³ EU members are divided on the issue of additional expansion of the organization and Ukrainian membership and have instead decided to pursue relations with Ukraine under their European Neighborhood Policy. Even though the EU may not offer Ukraine membership in the near future, it does acknowledge the importance of improving and expanding ties. "it is also in the EU's vital interest to contribute to the development of stability, better governance and economic development at its Eastern borders"³⁴ Ukraine, it should be noted, is an active subject of the European Neighborhood Policy.

The proposed policy is not dependent on outside countries and/or organizations to achieve our objectives, although their participation does make it both easier and quicker. If the U.S. were to choose a plan that depended too heavily on other countries to execute then in addition to having to convince them, the U.S. would be dependent on their timeline as well as their methods. It would be more difficult to start this administration executing the same U.S. dominated policy and then try to change later and convince the international community that they should be more involved. (similar to the State Department viewpoint of wanting to be involved from the beginning.)

The risk, and thus the reason not to depend on other countries to execute U.S. policy, is the likely difficulty of convincing other countries to operate in a manner that achieves our objectives as well as their own. There is also the possibility of push back from the EU against the U.S. attempting to pressure the organization into expanding its membership and including Ukraine. The EU has also demonstrated that it will

determine its relationship with Russia based on its own interests. While the EU has made strong statements against the Russian actions regarding the Republic of Georgia, it has also clearly indicated through word and deed that it considers Russia an important economic partner and is not willing to damage its relationship with so important a partner at this time.³⁵ This also has the potential to have a minor degree of positive impact as well since the European countries will see that the U.S. wants them more involved in dealing with a country that borders them and they may be slightly more willing to participate if they feel they are doing the work themselves and won't be seen as just following a U.S. lead.

Time is a potential factor that could throw off any policy related to Ukraine. The Russian lease at Sevastopol is set to expire in 2017 and the Russian leadership has stated more than once that it wants to keep the base in Sevastopol despite statements by the Ukrainian leadership that they do not intend on extending or renewing the lease.³⁶ Any U.S. policy in this region must be developed and implemented with this event timeline as a factor. While the eight years until expiration provides sufficient time, it is possible that Russia may do something that will reduce the time available.

Viewing the situation in Ukraine through the lens of the global environment reveals several additional things that must be taken into account when deciding on the policy for Ukraine. The first is how the plan will be viewed in the international community. Much of the world is either suspicious of U.S. motives or uncomfortable with our approach and willingness to go it alone. While Russia would certainly be the most vocal in opposition to this plan, it would not be alone. We may be able to counter this view in the international community. Trying to work within the international

community by increasing globalization and world integration and allowing other countries to operate in the lead could actually improve how we are perceived. Additionally, now may be the right time for the U.S. to update its policy in this region since a new presidential administration may give a changed approach more credibility and ability to influence foreign governments. Immediately following the election on November 4th, there was a surge in positive opinions around the world for what it might mean for the way the U.S. conducts international diplomacy. "The election of Barack Obama opened a floodgate for the world's hope that a new U.S. leader would redeem promises of change, rewrite the political script and provide the kind of leadership that would ease the bitterness of the Bush years."³⁷

A policy for Ukraine cannot be made independently and without considering the entire region. The biggest regional issue is how each plan impacts the perception and potential future actions of Russia. Any policy for Ukraine must be aligned with an engagement policy for Russia. Russia will be upset at any movement of Ukraine toward a more western leaning government. However, they will also view a shift away from the current U.S. push for Ukraine to receive a MAP for NATO membership as a victory. Russia is likely to be much more receptive to the idea of Ukrainian membership in the EU, even though this is likely to be seen as a move toward the West and away from Russia. Russia perceives they have some ability to influence the EU based on their level of energy dependence on Russia, although it could also be said that Russia depends on the EU as a market for its energy exports.

<u>Conclusions</u>

The Ukrainian government must choose its own path and with which countries and IGOs to align itself. The U.S. prefers them to be aligned with the West, but this could be dangerous for Ukraine. They are in a fragile position in view of the current economic and political situations. The Crimea is a particularly vulnerable point of exposure, especially in the context of the recent events in the Republic of Georgia. This is a potential flash point in the region that many are concerned about. Unlike many of the political issues in the region, this one has a digital solution and a time limit for resolution. There are fears that Russia is already starting to take actions similar to what they did prior to the August invasion of Georgia, including the issuing of Russian passports to people living in Crimea.³⁸ Russia and Ukraine have many cultural and economic ties and Crimea holds symbolic importance for Russia. Russia must be convinced that it is not in its best interest for a Crimean crisis to develop. While Russia cannot be allowed to dictate U.S. policy, it is an important regional player and its potential actions must be considered. The U.S. policy with Ukraine must be structured such that Russia does not feel threatened.

While the U.S. objectives regarding Ukraine and the region have not changed, the situation in Ukraine has altered dramatically. The recent Russian actions in Georgia and the Russian-Ukrainian gas dispute have focused world attention on the region. Ukraine is undergoing significant turbulence and has a dynamic political environment. It is clear that now is the time to review and adjust U.S policy toward Ukraine. It is also clear that additional reviews must be conducted, especially the U.S. policy toward Russia and other key regional players. The major factors in a revised policy with

Ukraine include increased international integration, improved economic ties and a shift

away from the push for a NATO MAP.

Endnotes

¹ Steven Lee Myers, "Russian Hopes Obama's Win Will Warm Relations," *The New York Times*, November 15, 2008, http://www.nytimes.com/2008/11/16/world/europe/ 16medvedev.html?hp (accessed November 17, 2008).

² Camilla Anderson, "Helping Ukraine Avoid a Hard Landing," *IMF Survey Online*, November 10, 2008, http://www.imf.org/external/pubs/ft/survey/so/2008/CAR111008A.htm (accessed November 17, 2008).

³ CBS 42, "Ukraine Parliament Members Go to Blows," *CBS 42 KEYETV*, November 13, 2008, http://www.keyetv.com/content/news/topnews/story.aspx?content_id=b6f8548d-8906-4140-9d92-13c61bbbc2c4 (accessed November 17, 2008).

⁴ Christoph Zurcher, "Georgia's Time of Troubles, 1989-1993," in *Statehood and Security*, ed. Bruno Coppieters and Robert Legvold (Cambridge, MA: American Academy of Arts and Sciences, 2005), 93.

⁵ Ronald Grigor Suny, *The Making of the Georgian Nation* (Bloomington: Indiana University Press, 1998), 29.

⁶ "U.S. Department of State Bureau of European and Eurasian Affairs, "The United States and the South Ossetian Conflict," *U.S. Department of State Bureau of European and Eurasian Affairs*, March 31, 2008, http://www.state.gov/p/eur/rls/fs/102834.htm (accessed January 6, 2009).

⁷ Suny, *The Making of the Georgian Nation*, 321.

⁸ Monica Duffy Toft, *The Geography of Ethnic Violence* (Princeton: Princeton University Press, 2003), 106.

⁹ International Crisis Group, "Georgia: Avoiding War in South Ossetia," *Europe Report*, no 159 (November 26, 2004): 3.

¹⁰ Toft, *The Geography of Ethnic Violence*, 106.

¹¹ "United Nations Security Council, *Resolution 858*, S/RES/858 (1993), August 24, 1993, http://daccessdds.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/N93/466/03/IMG/N9346603.pdf?OpenElement (accessed January 6, 2009).

¹² "U.S. Department of State Bureau of European and Eurasian Affairs, "The United States and the South Ossetian Conflict."

¹³ Adrian Bloomfield, "Russia 'distributing passports in the Crimea'," *Telegraph.co.uk*, August 17, 2008, http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/europe/ukraine/2575421/Russia-distributing-passports-in-the-Crimea.html (accessed January 8, 2009).

¹⁴ Matthew J. Bryza, Deputy Assistant Secretary of State for European and Eurasian Affairs, *Russia, Georgia, and the Return of Power Politics*, Testimony before the Commission on Security and Cooperation in Europe (U.S. Helsinki Commission), September 10, 2008, http://www.state.gov/p/eur/rls/rm/109468.htm (accessed January 9, 2009).

¹⁵ "Ukraine says Russia cannot have more warships in Crimea," *GlobalSecurity.org*, June 4, 2008, http://www.globalsecurity.org/military/library/news/2008/06/mil-080604-rianovosti01.htm (accessed January 9, 2009).

¹⁶ "Ukraine says Russian Navy must get ready to leave Crimea," *GlobalSecurity.org*, October 24, 2008, http://www.globalsecurity.org/wmd/library/news/ukraine/2008/ukraine-081024-rianovosti01.htm (accessed January 9, 2009).

¹⁷ Ukrainian census 2001, as cited in Valery Temnenko and Zeyneb Temnenko, *Crimea's Three Basic Ethnic Components: A Pledge for Peace*, (Buenos Aries: Centro Argentino de Estudios Internacionales Programa CEI & Paises Balticos, n.d.), 6.

¹⁸ Brian G. Williams, *The Crimean Tatars: The Diaspora Experience and the Forging of a Nation*, (Leiden, The Netherlands: Brill, 2001), 435-436, 440-441.

¹⁹ The Ottoman Turks captured Crimea in 1475, but established the Tatar leader as their representative and ruled Crimea from Constantinople through him. Subsequent rulers were also Tatars appointed by the Ottomans but were allowed significant autonomy in running daily affairs.

²⁰ Blacksea-Crimea.com, "History," http://www.blacksea-crimea.com/history1.html (accessed December 6, 2008).

²¹ Lewis Siegelbaum, "1954: the gift of Crimea," *Soviethistory.org*, http://www.soviethistory.org/index.php?page=subject&SubjectID=1954crimea&Year=1954 (accessed December 8, 2008).

²² U.S. Department of State Bureau of European and Eurasian Affairs, "Background note: Ukraine," *U.S. Department of State Bureau of European and Eurasian Affairs*, March 2008, http://www.state.gov/r/pa/ei/bgn/3211.htm (accessed December 8, 2008).

²³ "Russia turns off the gas taps," *Economist.com/Global Agenda*, (January 2, 2006): in ProQuest, (accessed December 6, 2008).

²⁴ "Putin: Russia may cut gas supplies to Ukraine," Associated Press, December 3, 2008, http://www.google.com/hostednews/ap/article/ALeqM5iZb7qkByI0qmfebmUGoQfQcDzhAD94RS5180 (accessed December 6, 2008).

²⁵ "Ukraine's domestic gas cut off," *The Sydney Morning Herald*, January 2, 2009, http://www.smh.com.au/news/world/ukraines-domestic-gas-cut-off/2009/01/01/ 1230681668877.html (accessed January 10, 2009).

²⁶ Dan Bilefsky and Andrew E. Kramer, "Deal to End Russia's Cutoff of Gas Remains Uncertain," *The New York Times*, January 9, 2009, http://www.nytimes.com/2009/01/10/world/europe/10gazprom.html?ref=europe (accessed January 10, 2009).

²⁷ CRS Report for Congress, *Ukraine: Current Issues and U.S. Policy* (Washington, DC: U.S. Library of Congress, Congressional Research Service, 2008), 11.

²⁸ Richard Boucher, "U.S. State Department Daily Press Briefing," Washington, DC., November 29, 2004, http://www.state.gov/r/pa/prs/dpb/2004/38805.htm (accessed December 8, 2008).

²⁹ White House Press Release, "Remarks by Vice President Cheney and President Yushchenko of Ukraine After Meeting," September 5, 2008, http://www.whitehouse.gov/news/releases/2008/09/print/20080905-3.html (accessed November 26, 2008).

³⁰ White House Press Release, "President Bush Meets with President Yushchenko of Ukraine," September 29, 2008, http://www.whitehouse.gov/news/releases/2008/09/print/ 20080929-8.html (accessed November 26, 2008).

³¹ David Morgan, "U.S. urges Ukraine NATO membership, action unlikely," *Reuters*, November 11, 2008, http://www.reuters.com/article/vcCandidateFeed2/idUSN11530324 (accessed November 15, 2008).

³² Owen Matthews and Anna Nemtsova, "How the West Won Ukraine," *Newsweek*, December 15, 2008, http://www.lexisnexis.com/us/Inacademic/results/docview/ docview.do?docLinkInd=true&risb=21_T5503117091&format=GNBFI&sort=RELEVANCE&start DocNo=1&resultsUrlKey=29_T5503117096&cisb=22_T5503117095&treeMax=true&treeWidth= 0&selRCNodeID=15&nodeStateId=41en_US,1&docsInCategory=14&csi=5774&docNo=5 (accessed January 10, 2009).

³³ Ibid.

³⁴ European Union press release, "The Eastern Partnership – an ambitious new chapter in the EU's relations with its Eastern Neighbours", EU website, December 3, 2008, http://europa.eu/rapid/pressReleasesAction.do?reference=IP/08/1858&format=HTML&aged=0&I anguage=EN&guiLanguage=en (accessed December 3, 2008).

³⁵ Benita Ferrero-Waldner, "EU/Russia: a challenging partnership, but one of the most important of our times," EU press release, October 21, 2008, http://europa.eu/rapid/ pressReleasesAction.do?reference=SPEECH/08/545&format=HTML&aged=0&language=EN&g uiLanguage=en (accessed January 6, 2009).

³⁶ Svitlana Korenovska, "Crimea's Port Dispute," *The Washington Times*, July 31, 2008, http://www.washingtontimes.com/news/2008/jul/31/crimeas-port-dispute/ (accessed November 17, 2008).

³⁷ Alan Cowell, "Around the Globe, ready for change," *International Herald Tribune*, November 5, 2008, http://www.iht.com/bin/printfriendly.php?id=17547698 (accessed November 5, 2008). ³⁸ "Ukraine: Russian Passports and Possible Future Intervention," *Stratfor*, November 14, 2008, http://www.stratfor.com/analysis/ 20081114_ukraine_russian_passports_and_possible_future_intervention?ip_auth_redirect=1 (accessed January 9, 2009).